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New Provost
Note: The remarks of the Senators and others are summarized and not verbatim. The taped recording of this meeting is available in the Faculty Senate office or in the University Archives. 

Chair Floyd called the meeting to order. Alice Skeens, Executive Secretary called the roll.

I.
Roll Call –2007-2008  Senators:
Present:  Ames (for Bischoff), Barlowe, Edwards (for Baines), Barnes, Barden, Byers, Chen, Cluse-Tolar, Compora (for Moorhead) Evans (for Lipscomb), Floyd, Fournier, Fritz (for Humphrys), Funk, Greninger,  Hefzy, Horan, Hottell,  Hudson, Jakobson, Johanson, Kennedy, Kistner, Klein, Lambert, Lee (for Zallocco), Lundquist, McInerney, Monsos, Morrissey, Nandkeolyar (for Ariss),  Peseckis, Piotrowski, (need replacement for Pope), Relue, Skeens, Stierman, Stone (for Hamer), Thompson-Casado, Wikander, Wolff, 

Excused absence:  Fink, LeBlanc,  Olson,  Piazza,  Teclehaimanot,
Unexcused absence:  Schall, Spongberg, Ventura,  Wedding
II. Approval of Minutes: 

Minutes of 8/28/07 were approved as distributed.
III. Executive Committee Report: 
Chair Floyd:  I would like to welcome a couple of guests, Roland Skeel from the Health Science Campus, and Dr. Rosemary Haggett, both of whom will be speaking later.  Dr. Haggett said that at West Virginia, they made the administration sit in the corner during Senate meeting, so that’s where she is sitting right now.

The first item on the agenda is the approval of the minutes as distributed.

Motion was made and seconded, minutes were approved.  Next is the election of a representative to the Athletic Committee.  This is a replacement of a person serving a one year-term, which will now be a three-year-term, and we have three candidates.  Those candidates are:  Brian Hickam, Jim Klein and Michael Spiros.  I will ask the members of the election committee, Mark Horan  and Bruce Kennedy, if they would distribute the ballots.  Raise your hand if you are a Senator and they will distribute the ballots to you.

For Brian Hickam the petition was signed by Wade Lee, Bruce Groves, Alice Skeens, Robin Kennedy and Terry Cluse-Tolar

For Jim Klein the petition was signed by Bruce Kennedy, Alice Skeens, Tom Barden and Sharon Barnes.

For Michael Spiros the petition signers were Anand Kunnathar, John Gaboury, Harvey Wolff, Sara Lundquist and Erik Lambert.

I would like now to give you a report on the issue of the Board of Trustees resolution on the delegation of presidential authority.  We had a great deal of discussion on this at the last meeting.  I conveyed to the president after our last meeting our resolution on this matter. He responded that he was disappointed with our actions.  I also conveyed to him that we thought we understood the intent of the resolution but we did not think the language adequately expressed the intent of the resolution.  Also, last week there was an open forum with the President.  I asked him to clarify the reasons for this resolution, and he said the resolution was not an attempt to grab powers and he didn’t see that anything would be different than how things have operated here for a long time.  It was just an issue of trying to clarify things so that administrative policies can be dealt with without going to the Board of Trustees.  I don’t know what the outcome of this is going to be.

I would now like to talk to you about the rules & appendices of our new Constitution.  As you remember, last May the two Faculty Senates voted overwhelmingly to approve the new Constitution.  The other campus added a caveat that the merger would not take place until the rules and appendices section of the constitution were in place.  They felt it was important to them because in their structure the rules and appendices contained a lot of information about work related issues, such as grievance procedures, etc.  They wanted to insure that those things were included in the rules and appendices of a merged constitution.  The two executive committees worked very hard over the summer to try to draft the rules and appendices document and I would like to take the opportunity to thank John Barrett, who is not here today but who will be invited to future meetings.  John is not a member of the Senate but spent many hours working with us drafting this.  Today I wanted to bring to you an outline to show you where we are.  My intention is as soon as these documents are in a shape that we feel confident in distributing them, they will be sent out to the Senate to read and consider.  We will also have a series of open forums to offer people the opportunity to come in and talk to the Executive Committees and to John Barrett and discuss any issues and concerns you might have about the rules and appendices.  I would like to go over these to show you what the basic structure is.  The rules and appendices as drafted are about 80-90 percent of structure that currently exists after taking into account some of the HSC concerns.  

· The issue of elections – this remains the same as established for our Faculty Senate elections, that is, we will have a nominating ballot, then a final ballot and the officers of Faculty Senate will be elected from within the body, not as an election of a whole.  We have included in the definition of those who are eligible for election the lecturers.  That was an issue last year which we corrected in the new rules and appendices to help define who is eligible to serve on the Senate.
· The UCAP and UCS sections have been moved to a different part of the appendices but they remain there in the same format in which they are currently.  Because this is a CBA issue it will continue to be there for only those faculty who fall under the CBA agreement.  The only part of our Constitution that concerns UCAP and UCS is the election process, and that is what is defined in the rules and appendices and remains exactly the same as it is currently.
· College governance.  We have had some continuing discussions on this issue, but one of the points that was made clear to us is that the new model for how governances will operate is the college centric model.  What that means is that there will be in each college some elected body that will have some connection to the Faculty Senate, such as curriculum, that come up through the college will come up through this elected body. There will be an executive committee for each of those bodies.  This will be a way for broad grass roots representation within the colleges that is then filtered up when appropriate to the Faculty Senate. What we are trying to do is prescribe a structure that is broadly interpreted to work for most colleges but which is specific enough to protect faculty and ensure that the faculty voice actually is heard within the college.  This is because we have heard from several people that in some colleges there is very little faculty voice.  So what we are trying to do is balance between a system that allows some flexibility but also provides a solid consistent structure between all the colleges—something that can be recognized as a college governance body.  So it might be like the College of Arts & Sciences which is very elaborate and systematized or it might be something else the college feels appropriate.  This concept has been a real point of discussion between the two executive committees.   Does anybody have any questions on this?
Senator Barden:   Is the Graduate Council doing a similar thing that the Faculty Senate is doing?  We are in charge of curriculum for undergraduate, is the Graduate Council making the same process? 
Chair Floyd:
I don’t know, is anybody here from the Graduate Council who can speak to that?  Walt, who is on the Graduate Council, is not here today.

Senator Hefzy:  I have a question.  When you say the Executive Committee will be elected, will approving undergraduate courses be one of its functions?
Chair Floyd:  
No.  What the Executive Committee is envisioning is that within each college there is an Executive Committee, just like in the Faculty Senate, and they will serve in that capacity as a smaller committee that addresses issues and brings them to the college representative body.  This is very similar to the way the College of Arts & Sciences works.

Senator Hefzy:
     In the College of Engineering, we have an undergraduate committee and a graduate committee and these two committees approve undergraduate courses and graduate courses, respectively.
Chair Floyd:
But this is broader than curriculum, this is a college voice, not just on curriculum.  Not that curriculum is not important, but it would be a college level body that would deal with multiple concepts, multiple issues within the college.  It would be a way for faculty to have a say, for example, in facilities that need renovation or to just have a discussion of whatever the pressing issues might be for the faculty.

Senator Hefzy:
  Is this a way to replace the graduate and undergraduate committees with a new committee?
Chair Floyd:   What we are proposing is that having this elected body and some sort of curriculum committee is a very basic necessity for each college.  We are suggesting that there will need to be some other college wide body that the Curriculum Committee would funnel things through.  Tom, to get back to your question, I don’t know what the Graduate Council is doing.  One of the things we are proposing in the rules and appendices is that there would be a liaison from the Graduate Council to the Faculty Senate, which I think would facilitate a lot of discussions that currently we do not have.  Any other questions on the college governance concept?

Senator Edwards:  Does the Faculty Senate Executive Committee have representatives from each college so that you know that the model you put in place for the University can work through the colleges? 
Chair Floyd:
I would assume that would come from  their Senate representative.
Senator Edwards:   So that when we see this structure as proposed we will have some time to discuss it.

Chair Floyd:
Absolutely.

Senator Fournier:  How is the college executive committee elected?
Chair Floyd:
What we are proposing doesn’t include an election process that is spelled out.  We have seen before that a lot of colleges have a different kind of way of governance.  So, what we want to do is strike a balance between a structure that is somewhat consistent across all colleges but allows for flexibility as necessary within particular colleges.

Senator Fournier:   What’s the motivation to have this college executive committee?  I understand that Arts & Sciences is tremendously large.
Chair Floyd:   I think the concept is that in a lot of colleges the dean runs faculty meetings.  The idea is that instead of the dean, you would have the executive committee with the dean an ex officio member and it would be more faculty centered.

Senator Fournier:   That group would run the college?

Chair Floyd:
That group would run the college governance meetings with the Dean as an ex officio.
Senator Fournier:
Is this something the administration wants or the Faculty Senate wants?

Chair Floyd:   The concept of college centric governance is something the administration has made clear to us is important to them.  We have not gotten feed back from them as far as this as the structure that they want.  What we are saying is that we wanted to take this to our constituents first and get feed back from them to find out how they feel about this issue before we take it to the administration.

Prof. Stoudt:  Does the FS Executive Committee intend to meet with the deans to get their input, as Ron indicated, regarding elected vs. appointed committees?  
Chair Floyd:
Yes, the two chairs of the two senates have committed in a letter to the President  that we will seek input from the provost, from the deans, from the vice presidents, from the Board, but most importantly at this point, we need your input.

Senator Hefzy:  A hypothetical question, is this one size fits all recipe, or is it a plan to have all colleges the same template of college governance or colleges may decide to have different governance system according to what is more appropriate for them? 
Chair Floyd:  
What we are trying to do is to have a balance with some consistency throughout the colleges so that the faculty feel, whether you are in the College of Engineering or College of Arts & Sciences, you have input into the governance of your college in some way.  We are trying to strike a balance between that and imposing a structure on colleges and I think we are still working through how that language is going to operate.  What we want to avoid as much as possible is systems where the College of Engineering does this, but there is another college that does this another way.  If at all possible we must have some basic similarity among all colleges where faculty voices are heard.

Senator Hefzy:  I understand that but it didn’t answer my question.  My question is very specific.  In this proposal are you planning to have the College of Arts & Sciences’ template imposed on all colleges?

Chair Floyd:
No.

Senator Hefzy:
    Or will you allow College A and College B to have different systems?

Chair Floyd:  You can have different systems, you will each have a constitution or bylaws that governs how your college operates.  As long as you meet some minimum concept for faculty voice within a college.

Senator Johanson:   One of the reasons we need some kind of form as this is a couple of years ago we were having difficulties at the Writing Center.  It was brought from the College of Arts & Sciences Council, and I made the statement,  “Why don’t we get representatives from all the college councils and talk to them on how we can  best help the Writing Center?”   Then I found out there weren’t any except the college of Arts & Sciences.   And so we weren’t able to, even though the Writing Center has to work with everybody on the campus, we weren’t able to resolve that amongst the university as a whole.  So I think this is a very good idea, and it would be helpful especially in the case of the College of Arts & Sciences where we are feeding all the rest of the colleges in some way or another.
Chair Floyd:  The rules of the senate at this point suggest continuing with the bi-weekly meetings.  We will either meet one semester on one campus and one semester on another or we will meet at Scott Park.  We are having some difficulties identifying a room at Scott Park.  We are suggesting a 4:00-6:00 meeting time because we have a lot of people on the HSC who have job responsibilities that keep them in their office on a regular basis.  We thought 4:00-6:00 was a compromise.   Their Senate meeting currently is 5:00-7:00 p.m.

Other issues – we will continue to have balloting on issues that allows for secret ballots.

Log items will continue to be the way issues are brought before the Senate as calendar items.

We will continue to have committees we have now.  We are still working out the details as to the duties of the Undergraduate Curriculum Committee.  There has been a lot of pushback on the idea  of Faculty Senate oversight of undergraduate curriculum, both on the part of HSC as well as the deans and the administrators.  They are not entirely sold on the concept of the Faculty Senate having oversight of the curriculum.  What we are trying to do is to alleviate some of their concerns  by setting up a process which is much more streamlined where we post curriculum changes on the website and have a thirty-day turnaround.  Items will brought as consent agendas to the Faculty Senate where the only time to discuss a particular curriculum changes is if someone has a particular question request and it is removed from the consent agenda.  We thought this would be the way to show the deans in good faith that we were trying to answer their concerns, to streamline the process but remain active in the oversight of the curriculum.  I don’t think this battle is over yet.  This is what we are proposing as a way to address their concerns.  Any questions on that?

Senator Hefzy:   Is it possible to email these two pages to all the Senators?

Chair Floyd:
I don’t want to do that yet because we are still finalizing the document.  Then we can distribute it to the Senators.  This overview is just to introduce you to this so that when you get the full document, which is rather lengthy at  15-16 pages, you will be able to look at the details.  I wanted you to know that we are not operating without your input.

We have outlined the duties of the Core Curriculum Committee because this is something that doesn’t exist in our current rules and appendices.

The issue with the Faculty Affairs Committee, this is something that we have had a lot of discussions with the HSC about because their Faculty Affairs Committee dealt with a lot of issues that are governed by our CBA.  We are trying to strike a balance between making sure that the Faculty Affairs Committee continues to exist because there are constituents on our campus that are served by that Faculty Affairs, and  it does address other things that are not CBA issues.  For example, one of the things is the log item issue of faculty authored textbooks required for classes.  So, there is a need for a Faculty Affairs Committee, it’s just that we don’t know exactly how this will interface with this other group that exists on the HSC that deals with more-CBA kinds of issues.  We are close to being there.  Any questions about that?

The process for amending the rules and appendices remain the same, election of officers to Senate remains the same, the process for removing officers remains the same.  One of the problems we came across in talking about the University committees and the elections that we currently define in our rules and appendices for University committees is that we have discovered that many of these committees don’t seem to exist any more.  The Demographics and the Environment committee, for example, I don’t think exist anymore. Yet in our rules and appendices there are processes for electing people to those committees.  So, what we are proposing to do is just deal with the Athletic Committee. This is one committee that is continuing and we will make some sort of boilerplate for other university committees that should have elected representatives in the election process.  Any questions about any of that?

Prof. Stoudt:  
Since I was chair of the Elections Committee last year and attempted to get clarification regarding this matter at that time, I would ask my successor on the Elections Committee to pursue this with the Provost.  We did have FS representatives to many committees. The committees have now been restructured; for example, Facilities Planning does exist but it has been renamed and has different membership. I do believe the FS has lost its voice on shared governance in the changeover, so I would encourage the combined senates to pursue the matter.
Chair Floyd:  As the Executive Committee members will tell you, we have brought up the issue of university committees at almost every meeting we had this summer with the President and we are no closer to having that issue resolved as to what committees exists and how they are appointed.  We will continue to raise the issue.  We feel the committee structure is a very important way of sharing  governance.

At this point I will turn the podium over to our guests, Roland Skeel and Barbara Chesney and they are here today to talk about the Institutional Review Board.    

But first let’s hear the election results.

Senator Horan:  Jim Klein was the winner

Chair Floyd:   Congratulations to Jim Klein.  At this time I will invite Roland Skeel and Barbara Chesney to talk about the new processes for the IRB.  The IRB is one committee that does seem to function well.  There are now  two committees addressing two different kinds of research.

Dr. Roland Skeel:  The Institutional Review Board is not a committee, it’s a board that the University is required to have if we do human subjects research.  The University appoints this board and after that the board becomes independent and can make decisions of its own. The Board is required to report to the Federal Government should there be problems that arise with human subjects research that need to be called to their attention.  It gives a fair degree of independence to the Board itself.  We work very closely and are very dependent upon the Department of Human Research protection which is the university department that corresponds to the Federal Office for human research protection.  We are in the business of managing the clinical research to make sure that good research is being done and that human subjects are being protected within that research.  We are a federally mandated body review of all federally funded human research but in edition to the requirement to review all federally funded research, the universities are given the option of whether they are going to apply the same standards to all research, whether or not it is federally funded.  The University of Toledo has in the past and continues to certify through a document which is signed by the President that we will apply the same standards to all the research that is being done.
Outline:


University of Toledo


Department for Human Research Protection and 


Institutional Review Boards

Department for Human Research Protection (DHRP) and Institutional Review Boards  (IRBs) 

· DHRP is UT department that manages the business of the IRBs and Human Subject Research

· IRBs are federally mandated bodies required to review all federally funded human research


1.  UT Federalwide Assurance states that we will apply the same ethical and 
regulatory standards to all research at UT, regardless of funding


2.  Appointed by Provosts, but function autonomously with respect to approval of 
      research

There are several key aspects which are required for approval for research:

Key Aspects of Federal Requirements to Approve Research:
Requirements to Approve Research 

· Risks to subjects are minimized and are reasonable in relation to anticipated benefits 

· Informed consent will be sought from each prospective subject or their legally authorized representative (unless waived) and will be appropriately documented

· All Research must be approved prospectively
· When appropriate, the research plan makes adequate provision for monitoring the data collected to ensure the safety of subjects and confidentiality of information.
That’s one area where neither the Biomedical IRB or the Social, Behavioral and Educational IRB  in the past have done a good job about auditing the research that is being done, although we are required to do so.  If you got a copy of the newsletter you can see that on the second page there is a report of an audit that was done because a concern was raised by one of the departments here on the Main Campus.  As a consequence of the non-compliance found during the IRB’s audit, a report was made to the Office of the Human Research Protection in Washington, D.C.  We are required to report any ongoing compliance issues or any serious non-compliance issues. They don’t come down on you every time you make a report, they say,  “what are you doing about it?”  This is not something to be feared but it is to be recognized that we do have to respond to them. 
This diagram below shows what the various reporting relationships are.
The various IRBs are functioning semi autonomously;

· Biomedical IRB is comprised primarily of people from the HSC with representation from this campus as well. 
· Social, Behavioral Educational IRB is primarily with people who are from this campus but has representation from the HSC. 
· There are other designated IRBs for the University of Toledo.  When the relationship that existed long time ago with the HSC when it was MCO, there was a consortium relationship with Bowling Green IRB, where if they approve something done primarily at their institution with some of our faculty participating, that approval stands for us and vice versa.
· St. Vincent Mercy Medical Center Pediatrics IRB, they have most of the children being taken care of over there where our faculty are involved with the Toledo Hospital.  The protocols that are for children who are predominantly inpatient are done at St. Vincent IRB and they inform us. 
· There is also an IRB for adult clinical research studies which is called the Toledo Community Hospital Oncology Program IRB.
· One of the national IRBs which approves studies being carried out throughout the United States primarily for pharmaceutical companies is called the Western IRB.  When a study is approved by the Western IRB, our office needs to be sure that the IRB approved consent form and the contract between the University of Toledo and the sponsor are consistent.
On the left hand side of the chart below you can see what the membership of the Department for Human Research Protection is. The Director of Operations is Carolyn Pinkston, the Director of Regulatory Compliance is Samara Wisniewski. Their time is spent both at the HSC and this campus. Jeff Busch is the coordinator for the IRB for Social Behavioral Education, Doug Wilkerson, Vice president for Research Administration to whom the office of DHRP reports, and Doug reports to the President.  Barb Chesney is the Chair of the Social Behavioral Education IRB, Lee Pizzimenti is the Vice-chair, I chair the Bio-medical and Deepak Malhotra is the Vice-chair of that committee.
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Director of Operations
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Other Designated IRBs

• BGSU IRB #1   

• SVMMC Pediatric IRB
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Social/Behavioral/Educational 
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In 2006 there were approximately 1,400 human subjects research transactions.  These are not just new applications that are filed but also renewals, modifications, changes.  If you change personnel you have to send in an amendment to your protocol.  The major types of transactions are new projects that require both committee review.  These projects are at minimal risk which can be approved to expedite generally by the chair or their designee.  Then a continued review which is required for all protocols no less often than yearly.  There is no such thing as an extension.   That’s not allowed under the federal regulations.  We have to have an application for continued review of the study.  All of these actions require IRB and each of the staff to take actions, and formal approval letters sent to the investigator before they can be done.
Now I would like to turn this over to Barb Chesney. 
Dr. Chesney:  I wanted to highlight some of the issues that have been going on before I chaired this IRB.  I have been on the IRB with Dr. Gerald Sherman  a number of years, and I would like to say that I miss him as a colleague as I’m sure you do, and a lot of this is built on some of the things we did together, and that’s very important for me to say.

Outline:
Merger Issues - DHRP and IRBs

Accomplished

· Joined two programs under one administrative structure with one database

· Appointed new chair and vice chair for SBE IRB and repopulated both boards, including “cross-over” members, e.g., pediatrician on SBE IRB & social scientist on BIOMED IRB
· Increased rigor, efficiency, and customer friendliness

· Merged two sets of IRB policies and procedures into one

· Updated forms on Main Campus in anticipation of Web-based application process

· Decreased lag time on HSC

Post Merger Issues - DHRP and IRBs

In Process

· Recent Launching  



Pro-active Audits: Random “Compliance Support Visits”



For Cause Audit

· Increasing profile of DHRP staff leadership on Main Campus

· Assuring that processes on both campuses meet federally mandated standards

· Launch common UT Web-site for all human subject research, with policies, procedures, forms, links.
IRB and DHRP Personnel

IRBs

· SBE 
    Chair - Barbara Chesney, PhD



    Vice Chair - Lee Pizzimenti, JD

· BioMed  Chair - Roland Skeel, MD



    Vice Chair - Deepak Malhotra, MD

DHRP Administration

· Director of Operations - Carolyn Pinkston, RN, BS
· Director of Regulatory Compliance   - Samara Wisniewski, JD


DHRP and IRB Activity

Approximately 1400 human subject research transactions in 2006

Major types of transactions

· New Projects, full committee review

· New Projects, expedited review (minimal risk)

· Amendments (Largest task of Biomedical IRB)

· Continuing Review, no less often than yearly. (No such thing as extension!)

All require IRB and DHRP staff actions and formal approval letters sent to investigators

Any questions at this point?

Senator Barden:  The main question that I have about the human subject research standards is just what all counts as such research?  It sounded as if simply interviewing someone was being considered research on human subjects.  If that’s true, then what about FYI assignments that have students interview one of their faculty?  Is that research?  We do that kind of thing all the time without permission.   Even for a research paper, a student might interview an expert as a source, using that as the equivalent of a printed source.  Does that need special clearance?  Where is that line drawn?

Dr. Chesney:  I agree, there is a line.  I just met a new colleague over here and he said he was going to turn in a whole packet for his class, and they think that their research could be exempt because they are doing it for instructional purposes.  Samara, can you enlighten us about that?
Samara Wisniewski:   There are a few components to what is considered human research and it’s  defined by federal regulations.  We have the definition of human subjects which is a living individual.  The research is something that is generalizable data if dealing with an interview with one person, that would not be something that would be generalizable.  If that student was going to interview twenty-five professors at UT to collect data, that would probably be considered generalizable data.  There are two components in research involving either interaction with an individual or intervention, or collection of individually identifiable information. There are several components that you have to meet in human subject research.  The new web page that is up for the Department of Human Research Protection has a link to a newsletter, and there is some information regarding the policies and procedures and it has a list of definitions. You can also go to the United States Office for Human Research Protection website and they have a lot of information and in particular there is a decision chart to help you. One caveat is that it is up to the IRB to make the final determination whether something is or is not human subject research.  There is a gray line between interviewing one person and interviewing twenty-five and that’s up to the IRB to determine.
Dr. Skeel:  If someone is going to interview one person you don’t need to ask the IRB permission.  But there are issues where if a person is uncertain you are safer going to the IRB and asking for determination.  They will give you a short letter saying, “Not human research subject, go ahead and do it.” Or, we may say, “This is exempt,”  and we will give you a letter saying this is exempt research, does not require a yearly reapplication, because we have determined that it is exempt.  If any further doubts, you can send Samara an email and she will respond.
Senator Barden:  To follow up, if the general counsel gave us a form several years ago, it had to do with taking someone’s intellectual property a sign off that this is ok by me, is that ok, or is that overwritten by the IRBs?

Dr. Chesney:  I think it depends on what the study is.

Senator Morrissey:  What would you recommend regarding class projects?

Dr. Chesney:  The best thing for class projects is an opportunity to work on an individual basis.  Send us an email, tell us what it is.  Sometimes students think they are not gathering data, but they are.  They may be doing an obtrusive observational kind of research, and it is so important to be able to teach our students so many methodologies that in doing that we don’t want to curtail their learning.  Sent us an email and let us do a case by case basis.

Dr. Skeel:   For the most part if you have a class project where people are only going to be using it for their class report, it does not become generalizable then.  They are not going to publish their data but they still need to learn about the protection of human subjects.
Senator Chen:  At this University normally there is no internal request for extension, but permission from the foundation, now you are saying we need permission from IRB as well?
Dr. Skeel:  If the human subject application is good for less than 365 days you may not do any human subject intervention or analysis of data after that one year, unless you reapply and say, ‘I wish to continue my project, this is what we have done so far, do I have the permission of the IRB?’ There is no such thing as an extension.  This is not a U.T. rule, this is a federal requirement.

Senator Chen:  For example if I have the National Science Foundation grant, in most cases we just ask the Foundation for an extension. 
Dr. Skeel:  Extension of a grant is not an extension of the IRB approval.  You need to go to the IRB every year until you have analyzed your data. You need a continuation of the approval. 
Senator Chen:  What about publication period?
Dr. Skeel:   Once the data analysis is done, you file a final report and you are done with the IRB. 
Senator Chen:  How fast can you approve the request?
Dr. Skeel:   As fast as you can write it, and also it depends on the complexity of the study. It depends on what the risk of the study is, it depends on the results.  If it’s a fairly straight forward analyzing some data and you submit something, within ten days you will get a response.

Senator Chen:
  The reason I am asking is I did have some communication with some colleagues at the HSC and they said that normally we have to submit a proposal within 30-60 days.

Dr. Skeel:   Three weeks.  The reason is it has to be first reviewed by the office then it has to be distributed to the reviewers, they need a chance to read it through, write their analysis, it’s like a grant review for the National Science Foundation. 
Senator Chen:  To submit a proposal within three weeks before the deadline is almost impossible.

Dr. Skeel:  If you submit a research proposal you are not going to get funded right away, so you can submit an IRB application, and we do review faster than the National Science Foundation, or the NIH.
Unidentified speaker:   You don’t have to have that IRB protocol approved after you finally submit the application.  You have to have the funding.

Dean Yueh-Ting Lee:  My experience with the NIH and NSF is that after we have submitted the proposal, we can process the IRB paperwork.  Once we get the grant approved, we have to make sure to get it approved immediately.  Usually NIH does not officially approve the grant unless the IRB is formally approved.  
Dr. Chesney:   Thank you, I think it’s important to view this from the office of the research perspective,  not just the DHRP. Let me continue with our compliance progress report.

Compliance Progress Report
· Assured adequacy of informed consent document

· Working to guard against apparent coercion (especially in terms of course credits)
· Restored community member to SBE board

· Insisting upon prospective review of all grad student research (need IRB approval before their data analysis;  will work with advisors and chairs)
· Maintained continuing review schedule according to Federal regulations (< yearly)
DHRP Plans for 2007-2008

· Expand University-wide education about Human Subject Research to Deans, Faculty, Administration, Research Staff, and Students

· Remedy inadequate staffing on MC ( < 1 FTE for administrative support)

· Explore accreditation by Association for the Accreditation of Human Research Protection Programs (AAHRPP)



1. Facilities


2. Staff Issues
· Develop or purchase Web-based human subject IRB research applications and tracking system.

Dr. Skeel:  With this URL http://utoledo.edu/research/RC/HumanSubs/bioforms.html
on the U.T. website and you can find out what the regulations are, the training education required, the policies, the forms, and you view the Social, Behavioral & Education IRB Submission Forms.
What happens if some people decide not to follow these regulations?  Below are some high profile examples of what has happened to some of the Universities, like University of Minnesota, John Hopkins, Duke University, University of Pennsylvania, and Rush University, and each of these have had very severe sanctions, plus a lot of adverse publicity that has resulted because they were lax in one way or another in protecting human subjects.

We want to do our best to promote research and also to protect the human subjects.
Compliance Problems in Clinical Research that Led to Federal Sanctions – 1990-2005
· University of Minnesota - Failure to get approval or patient consent (OPRR, CMS, FDA, FBI became involved) 

· Johns Hopkins - Inadequate literature review, inadequate IRB review

· Duke University - Too few staff and boards to provide adequate review and monitoring

· University of Pennsylvania - Failure to inform patient of risks, failure to keep FDA updated

· Rush University - Improper Medicare Billing in Clinical Trials (Will repay $ 1 M)

Any questions at this point?
Senator Relue:  Now that this process is in place and I have the IRB approval, will you notify me when expiration is coming up or do I need to keep track of that myself?
Dr. Skeel:   Your primary responsibility is to keep track yourself.  If you don’t read your email, or the snail mail you will never find out. Yes, we do try to notify everyone of every expiration.
Senator Relue:  My second question is something that came up at the Graduate Council Curriculum Committee last year and that was a program that was making some modifications and one of the things that was required of them was when a graduate student submitted a proposal presentation, it came back that he needed an IRB in place before they actually presented a proposal.  Is that correct?

Dr. Skeel:  No.  They can’t do any human subject research before the IRB approval.  There is a new graduate school form which is being finalized through the Graduate College which requires sign off by the colleges and the advisors, and that is something that reminds people to have their IRB approval before they start their research.  They do not need IRB approval before they put together a proposal. But before they began any work on the proposal, it does need to be approved. They need to put this together before they are ready to go, so that if any changes required by the IRB they don’t have to wait for too long.
Chair Floyd:    If any of you have specific questions, it’s best that you ask the board, but something more general we will give you a few more minutes.  
Senator Hudson:  In the approval of class projects I think it’s always best to be on the side of caution because the professor may think it’s fine to go ahead and having them start it, so for one’s protection if there are any questions they should seek approval first. 

Dr. Skeel:  That’s an excellent point, that‘s what Samara was trying to say, go to the IRB if any questions at all arise. 

Senator Hudson:    Having sat on the Heart Association’s Review Board, occasionally research would come in where people on the board would think how can this be approved by IRB and it turns out it hasn’t been approved, so seeking timely approval before the grant gets actually approved is a good idea as well.
Dr. Skeel:  Thank you.

Senator Chen:   Sometime scientific research is stimulated only during the process, for example, if a component is suddenly started during the research, the process that needs IRB’s approval by federal law can be lengthy and sometimes we cannot wait, so my question is what kind of mechanism do we need in place to facilitate those stimulating ideas that need immediate response for approval?
Dr. Skeel:  I cannot imagine a clinical research study that requires immediate approval.

Senator Chen:  Let me give you one example.  Two years ago some students were doing a study how seeds transplant are dispersed across the landscape, across the region.
Dr. Skeel:   He would have to stop his project, make an application to IRB and in that kind of research it would probably take about three weeks to get an approval.  He would not be able to do any work for three weeks

Senator Chen:   When you do research projects it cannot be delayed. 
Dr. Skeel:   I’m sorry, but those are the rules.   Our office is delighted to hear from people who have urgent needs and we would be happy to look at what the proposal was, we would need to have a written proposal, you can’t just call us up and say ‘I want to interview some more people you would have to fill out, for example, an amendment or the application, send it to us, fax it, or email it, and you can say, ‘this is expeditable can you give me a 48-hour turn-around.?’  We would do our best to do that.  If it requires a full IRB approval, and what you just described probably would not, but if it did, you would still have to wait until it went to the Board.  The research itself is never an emergency, it’s research.  The human subjects protection always must be maintained.  It’s not the IRB that is responsible for protecting human subjects, primarily it’s the investigator. 
One final thing, the DHRP and our office recognizes that it has been and currently probably is some human research subjects are being done by graduate students that have not had approval.  That’s one of the things that we are going to be looking at over the next week to try to find a fair way to deal with those individuals and their research so that it is not unduly punitive, but at the same time maintains our requirements as per regulations and as per the federalwide assurance that the president has given to the governor.
Thank you very much.

Chair Floyd:   Next on our agenda is a visit from our new Provost, Dr. Rosemary Haggett.  She is here mostly to answer question from us, and she asked me to give you a brief introduction:

She holds a B.A. in Biology from the University of Bridgeport in Bridgeport, Connecticut, a doctorate in Physiology from the University of Virginia, and she completed her postdoctoral work in Reproductive Biology at Northwestern University.  So, now I will turn it over to Dr. Haggett.

Dr. Haggett:   Good afternoon everyone.  It is my sincere pleasure to have this opportunity to talk to you today.  I am honored and proud to be your provost and executive vice president for academic affairs.  I have been here since July 1st, and you probably have been wondering what I have been doing in my first 60 days as provost.  And I will tell you about that, but before I do that I want to tell you a little about myself.  I talked to the Faculty Senate Executive Committee last Friday about what kinds of things to speak to you about.  They suggested a brief synopsis of my career might be in order.  Some of you know me a little better than others because as you were involved in the selection process of my hiring and you have read my vita.  I am a Biologist and a Physiologist, I started in my first job back in the early 1980’s as an assistant professor of Biology at Loyola University in Chicago.  I enjoyed that job tremendously but for personal reasons found myself leaving Chicago.  Before I did that I realized that I actually liked administration and I seemed to be good at it.  So I found myself relocating to the Washington DC area in the late 1980’s and I thought I would be an assistant professor or associate professor somewhere.  I found that I was a PhD in a political town and I didn’t have too many opportunities to go back to what I loved – teaching and do research.  So I found myself to be working for the US Department of Agriculture.  I remember when I went to work for USDA to manage the reproductive biology program there as well as their human nutrition program.  I asked, “What do I do?”  They said in ten days you will take 115 proposals to a review panel and you will be managing that process.  I picked up the first one that was on top and it read The Control of Puberty in the Gilt.  I didn’t know what a gilt was at that point.  A gilt is a pre-pubertal pig.  I spent the next 6 -7 years learning a lot about agriculture and enjoyed that process. I found that there was remarkably good science being done across the country in agriculture and working hard to make sure that that process continued, and I did that for a number of years.  But I missed the university and I wanted to return to it.  My boss told me of an opportunity at West Virginia University, a position as a Dean of College of Agriculture, Forestry, and Consumer Sciences, and I applied and was never more surprised when I was hired as the Dean of the College of Agriculture, Forestry and Consumer Sciences at West Virginia University, the second woman agriculture dean in the country.  That was 1994, it was a fantastic opportunity at a great college at a great university, a multi disciplinary university.  I have had mud on my feet from being on the farm, sawdust in my hair from the sawmills, and I have worked with industries throughout the State of West Virginia.  That experience was my first important lesson in the interdisciplinary.  One of the things I learned that the College of Agriculture had departments but as someone told me that farmers have problems and I learned that in order to help and interact with our constituents and educate our students in the best possible way, we need to think in the interdisciplinary way.  So I bring great passion to this job too.  After being the Dean for five years there was an opportunity for me to move to central administration as an associate provost for academic programs and for the next 4 years I held a position very similar to what Carol Bresnahan holds here.  I enjoyed that and serving as a facilitator in the academic programs across the entire university.  Then I got an offer I couldn’t refuse.  In the Summer of 2003 I was doing some work for the National Science Foundation when I interacted with someone who was on my doctoral dissertation committee years before, and she told me that she had a job that would be perfect for me.  In the Fall of 2003 I went to work for the National Science Foundation as a Director for the Division of Undergraduate Education.   I never really worked for NSF but I worked at NSF and NSF paid West Virginia University and they paid me to work there.  I served in several different capacities at NSF, in addition to being the Director of Division of Undergraduate Education I was also the Senior Advisor for the Directorate for Education and Human Resources and the division of graduate education later on.  So these are the areas I worked in as a scientist, as an educator having published in the area of undergraduate education and student learning outcome assessment.
I came here because the University of Toledo’s mission is to improve the human condition.  From the moment I talked to the search committee I felt that this was my job and I’m glad that you all felt that way too.  Education changes people’s lives.  It changed my life.  My father told me that regularly when I was growing up that my life was going to be different than his, when he came home from a swing shift working as a strip miner.  He would always tell us, “My kids will have a better life.”  You can come to my office and you will see his lunch pail on the shelve above my desk where I can see it every day before I sit down at my desk. That’s why I do what I do.  So that’s about me.  Anything else you would want to know about me you can ask me later on.
Let’s get back to answering the questions of what I have been doing since July 1.  First, I have been listening and learning, there is a lot to learn in a new position.  A woman who just became a president at the University of Iowa once told me, Sally Mason who was provost at Purdue University for many years.  She once said, the first 30 days is like drinking water through a fire hose.  So during the first 30 days I drank hungrily and began building relationships with you and other constituents.  I met several times with the Faculty Senate Executive Committee and I want to thank the Executive Committee for being so welcoming and so willing to educate me.  It’s nice to look across the room and know that I have met many of you.  I also spent time with the Graduate Council, the deans that report to me, members of the Board of Trustees and I interacted regularly with our student body president and vice president.  I have attended the Student Senate meetings and several advisory committees.  I will continue to listen and learn by visiting departments and colleges throughout this year, and I look forward to meeting all of you whom I haven’t met yet.
You may have read in the UT News about the reorganization in my office.  I took that step because I thought there was far too much to do in the Office of the Provost for one vice provost to do.  Carol Bresnahan is a super woman and she has done a fantastic job, but in the realm of what we need to accomplish it is far more than what Carol and I can do.  I have created two additional vice provosts positions, so we will now have three in the Office of the Provost.

Carol Bresnahan continues to serve as the Vice Provost for Academic Programs and Policies.  This position will continue to provide leadership to the development and promulgation of academic programs and policies that support student academic success.  Also, to provide leadership to the components of the Provost’s retention initiative, including the First Year Experience Program, advising, tutoring and other academic assistance, and new initiatives developed to increase retention.  Offices that report to Carol will continue to be The Honors Program, the Catherine S. Eberly Center for Women, the Office of Excellence, and the First Year Experience.
I am also very pleased that I could recruit to the office of Vice Provost for Academic Innovation position on an interim basis, Penny Poplin Gosetti.  Carol, Penny and I have already made a great team.  Penny’s position, Vice Provost for Academic Innovation provides leadership for the continuous improvement of the student academic experience, including strategic planning, development of metrics, assessment of student learning outcomes, accreditation, and program evaluation.  We are adding to that new curricular initiatives and programs, community college relations, including transfer and articulation, a very important aspect of what’s going on in the State.  Also, experiential learning initiatives such as the proposed Learning through Experience, what is formerly known as the Sheehan Plan. The Office of Service Learning and Community Engagement, Undergraduate Research program, the office of Global Initiatives all report to the Vice Provost for Academic Innovation.
In addition, we have created a position of Vice Provost for Faculty and Organizational Development, that position will be recruited for now, I am not naming an interim for this position but rather initiating a search for this position immediately.  That position will provide leadership to faculty and administrator hiring, including management of the faculty hiring plans, faculty contract renewal and salary equity initiatives.  The Vice Provost for Faculty and Organizational Development is also responsible for developing efforts that support robust faculty professional development, including the promotion and tenure process, faculty mentoring programs, encouraging leading-edge pedagogy, sabbaticals, and 5-year professional assessment.  This has also been a part of Carol’s portfolio and she will continue to carry this responsibility until the position is filled.  The Vice Provost for Faculty and organizational Development will also develop new leadership programming for UT administrators (chairs, associate deans and deans).  The Center for Learning and Teaching will also report to Carol at the present time.  
In addition to that I am establishing one additional position as the special assistant to the Provost which will be a one or two semester, non-renewable, half time appointment designed to provide an opportunity for individuals considering a move into academic administration to work in a high-profile setting and gain valuable experience.

As I said, see what it’s like here on the dark side.

This is a mechanism that other institutions have used and from what I hear from my provost colleagues around the country, this is a very engaging way to get faculty involved in administration.  At least give them the opportunity to see if this is something that would resonate with them.  

I will be glad to answer any questions you might have about that.

Many people have worked diligently this past year to increase our enrollment.  You have heard that our overall enrollment went up 2 percent.  That’s very good for our institution, we are a tuition driven institution.  We need tuition revenue and we need to increase enrollment.  What is even more striking is our direct from high school enrollment is up 13.5 percent.  I applaud Kevin Kucera, his staff and others for their hard work.  I also compliment the faculty and the advisors in the colleges who worked hard this summer at Rocket Launch and Rocket Transition to help students transition into the institution.  So thank you all for your hard work for increasing enrollment.  But I want to point out that with the almost 3,600 new direct from high school students this year, 3,595 if our first and second year retention rates, and our 6-year graduation rates for these students are the same as they have been in recent past then 2,500 students will return in the Fall of 2008.  And only a little more than 1,560 students will graduate in 6 years.  I hope you will agree with me that that’s not good enough.  It’s not good enough to have only 2,500 students to stay with us more than one year and less than 50 percent will get a degree.  So we are launching a major initiative to improve retention and graduation rates by creating a Task Force on Student Retention.  I want to emphasize that retention is everybody’s business, and faculty are crucial to this activity.  We won’t be successful without your support. I’m beginning this by creating this cross-division task force, which right now is small and I agreed with your Faculty Senate Executive Committee that it needs to have faculty on it.  Certainly the faculty will be engaged in the working groups when we figure out what steps we need to take.  Currently the membership from my office is Carol and myself, Kaye Patten Wallace from Student Affair, Bin Ning who is the new Director of Institutional Research, Dennis Lettman, Interim Dean of University College and Kevin Kucera.  We will begin by detailed analysis of who our students are and why they are leaving.  I want to acknowledge that the institution has had prior attempts in activity around this question, and I don’t want you to think I’m the first one to initiate this.  I have seen the reports and I know people have worked hard on this but for some reason the retention rates have not gotten higher, they actually slipped.  So I believe one of the things we need to do is to have a good understanding of why our students are leaving. It’s a complex issue which requires a complex solution.  We can do this, and we will.
Other things I have been involved with – the faculty hiring plan.  Provost Gold and I distributed a memo dated July 24 that outlines the six mechanisms for hiring of faculty this academic year.   The six mechanism are:
· 10X10

· 5X10

· ERIP

· Attrition

· IBBE

Given that the time is short I will not go over through these but rather say that I know you are waiting for additional information about how to request these positions and we will get this to you shortly. I know the chairs are beating on the deans, the deans are beating on me and I’m working hard to get that out to you as quickly as I can.  I will just briefly say that this will include what we call the 10X10 plan, which is now called the Strategic Tenure Track Faculty Hiring Plan, the 5X10 is the Strategic Lecturer Faculty Hiring Plan, the Early Retirement Incentive Plan and on the HSC the plan is called Health Science Clinical Program Development, and also requests will continue to come to my office to replace faculty through normal attrition who leave the institution for one reason or another and not through the early retirement plan.  So that’s also on my plate.
Other things on my plate – College of Graduate Studies.  The departure of Martin Abraham as Graduate Dean gave us an opportunity to re-evaluate the College of Graduate Studies.  Provost Gold and I have been collecting input from internal stakeholders.  We have some meetings coming up to move forward with the College of Graduate Studies admission and the dean search.
Strategic Planning – I co-chair with Provost Gold a coordinating committee on Strategic Planning and that group is evaluating the working group reports.  With Penny’s leadership on this we just had our initial engagement with colleges to ask for their support and activity in developing college strategic plans as well as University-wide strategic plan.
The mission of University College – something else I’ve been working on.  The directions document calls for U.T. to establish a portal of entry and educational process for students not meeting selective admissions criteria.  That leads me to the role of the University College, and we have those reports now from the portal of entry working group, the admission standards working group and it will be very helpful as we work through this.  I also had meetings with the University College constituents I had a delightful morning with them on Monday, August 27th and a very fruitful conversation and we will be moving forward on that very quickly.
I hope you can see that it has been a very busy time for me.  There is much for us to do and a great deal to do together.  Just an example, we need to work together and continue to bring coherence to our general education curriculum and ensure that every general education course has a syllabus that articulates student learning outcomes.  This workshop co-sponsored by Faculty Senate and my office this past Friday, I believe, is a good step in that direction.  We are operationalizing requirements that the Faculty Senate put into effect in April 2005.   We also need to complete the work required to make The Learning Through Experience a reality and a core curriculum for U.T. undergraduate students.  There is a lot more, and you and I have plenty of time to talk about how we can work together.  I’m going to challenge all of us to think in a new and different way.   The University of Toledo is a transformative force in the world, we make it so.  Thank you for your attention and I will be happy to answer any questions you might have.
Would you please tell me who you are?
Senator Thompson-Casado:   I’m Kathleen Thompson-Casado, Foreign Languages, and we met at the Fiscal Advisory Committee and you had mentioned an upcoming project that was the policy and procedures manual revision and you also mentioned faculty representation on that committee, what is the status of that project?

Provost Haggett:    Actually what I said is that we needed to revise them.  I’ve learned that we have a policy document and when somebody handed it to me and on the first page a memo signed by Dan Johnson and Lloyd Jacobs stating that prior to the merger we will continue to have policies that exist today until we have new policies.  So, I raised the issue of needing to have new policies. I understand that there is someone in the legal office who is working on this but I haven’t had an opportunity to talk to her about what exactly she is working on.  But I will add it to the list of things on my list to do.   I believe it is something we need to move aggressively on, but I can’t tell you exactly how we will do that or in what order but I will be glad to talk to the Executive Committee about this.
Senator Johanson:  Eric Johanson, Department of Music.  Does anybody know  where the students who are leaving us are going? Are they transferring, are they dropping out, are they having babies, what are they doing because maybe the problem doesn’t lie below the University level and we are having to admit people who are not ready for college education. 
Dr. Haggett:   As I said, there is probably a complex answer.  The answer right now is that we are not sure.  And that’s why the first step is to answer that question. If we look at the students who are leaving percentage wise, why are they leaving?  Are they leaving because they are not academically prepared for the programs we offer, is it financial?  We have lots of anecdotal evidence, we have stories about students leaving because they can’t afford to be here, that they get enough money put together for one semester and that’s all they can do and they have to go to work.  They leave because they are transferring, and then a very important question, why do they transfer.  Other students will leave for very personal reasons, very important reasons that had nothing to do with you or me or this institution.  Some transfer because they find this institution is not a place for them, and there may be things we can do about that.
Chair Floyd:  Other questions for Provost Haggett? After this meeting we are hosting a small reception for the Provost so you will have the opportunity to ask the Provost other questions at that time.

Senator Lambert:
Eric Lambert from the HSHS, the initiatives that you mentioned today, are  they university-wide or are they Main Campus?

Provost Haggett:   They are Main Campus because they work for me.  I would say that the issues that they are dealing with are university-wide issues and there is no reason we have to draw a line down the middle.  So we can learn through the Student Learning Outcome Assessment what we can learn through faculty development is something that we could carry across the university.  But these positions do report to me.
Senator Lambert:   I agree with you that they should cut across the university because we need the things you mentioned in our colleges, so how will we pursue these initiatives, how will we get feedback,  how will we be able to ask for these resources. 
Dr. Haggett:   I think that’s a good question, I don’t have a good answer for you.  But that’s something for me to talk to your Provost about and how we can partner in some of these things.
Senator Fournier:   Ron Fournier, Bioengineering.  Welcome to the University. Where do you see the balance between this institution’s teaching mission and the research mission?  The University does not have a lot of resources and there is an opportunity cost associated with pursuing the research mission and this may be evident in the retention issues that we are also facing. There has to be some balance, for example in faculty hiring decisions the focus is on how much money they can bring in and no one seems to be interested in what this person may be able to teach, so obviously teaching is not something that is necessarily valued. How are you going to balance this out so that we are truly a university for all of our students and not forgetting those that I would like to see successful. I think that ought to be our main mission, that graduates come out of this university, and what we can do to make them successful.  Maybe they come unprepared, but I also often wonder if we are creating an environment that these students cannot be successful in.

Provost Haggett:   That’s a good question.  You are right that we have a limited amount of resources but I would like for us to consider and continue to talk about how we leverage resources so that we have impacts on multiple parts of our mission.  Our mission is all three things:  learning, discovery and engagement.  One of the things that I learned at the National Science Foundation, they talked all the time about the integration of research and education and that they are two sides of the same coin, so I’m going to talk about a three-sided coin. When we talk about how to have an impact on research we should also always ask the question how can we leverage this to either community or maybe if it’s in science and engineering or engage the community to maybe bring art to the community if that’s teaching there are things that we can learn in pedagogy and cutting-edge leading pedagogy that influences our research.  I understand your concern about balancing, but  I think we can be all three parts of our mission, it doesn’t mean every single person in this room will do all three.  I remember being a faculty member and thinking, so you want me to spend 100 percent of my time on teaching, and a 100 percent on research and the other 100 percent on service, right?  I’m not saying that everybody is going to do all three things all the time, but as we roll this up at the department level or the college level as a university we need to do all three things.  Your comment is well taken but I would like us to think about what we can do to stop making arguments about which one (research or teaching) is going to win.  Let’s all do that.
Chair Floyd:  At this point I will encourage all of you stay around for the reception afterwards, and you can ask the Provost any specific question.  We do have one item of new business and if we don’t have sufficient time to discuss it we will table it. I would like to call on Sharon Barnes at this time.  

Senator Barnes:  My name is Sharon Barnes and I’m from University College.  Last Spring some students from the Baha’i Student Association approached me with a problem for Baha’i students in Iran.  Baha’i students there are denied access to higher education if they will not support the state sanctioned religion.  Baha’i students in the U.S. have been seeking support from Faculty Senates all over the country to help raise awareness about this issue.  The students have been very persistent and patient and understanding as I’ve asked them to wait while we were dealing with our constitutional issues last spring, but I think it’s appropriate that on the anniversary of the terrorist attacks of 9/11, we at least get a sense of what their concerns are.  I’m hoping that we will see fit to support access to higher education for students regardless of faith, regardless of sex, and regardless of other differences.  That’s what the students want to talk about.  I know you want to think about things before you vote on them but they have a proposal ready for you that they’ve been waiting to bring to you since last Spring.  At the very least I want them to introduce themselves and the issue to you today.
 Asiyih Modarai:  I’m Asiyih Modarai and I’m a 3rd year history major here at the University of Toledo and I’m the secretary of the Baha’i Campus Association. 
Shamsi Modarai:   I’m Shamsi Modarai and I’m 2006 alumni of U.T. and former president and founder of Baha’i Campus Association here.   We will give you a brief summary.  It is a terrible tragedy that so many millions of people around the world are denied the right to basic education.  It is even a greater tragedy when a government seeks to deprive its people from receiving education.  Sadly, this is the case in present day Iran.  Since 1979 the government of Iran has systematically sought to deprive its largest religious minority of the right to education. Specifically the Islamic Republic of Iran for more than 25 years has blocked the 300,000 member of Baha’i community from higher education by refusing Baha’is entry into university and college.  The government has also sought to close down Baha’i efforts to open their own institutions of higher learning.  This is just one of many areas of injustice that Iranian government has persecuted against the Baha’i community since the Baha’is beginning in the mid 1800’s in Iran.  
Asiyih Modarai:   As members of the Baha’i Campus Association here at U.T., we come to the Faculty Senate with hopes that you will add your voice to the many other universities in the U.S. and around the world.  These Faculty Senates have taken action against this violation of human rights and this denial of higher education to a group of people based solely on their religious beliefs.  We have written a draft of a resolution and we present it to you now for your approval.  Bringing international awareness on the government of Iran is one of the few hopes we have to getting them to change their unjust policy.  Thank you for your consideration and thank you for taking the time to listen to your students’ concerns.
Chair Floyd:  If it’s ok with you, we will distribute this resolution to you today and put it on the agenda for the next meeting.  We can have a better discussion on it after we see the resolution and we will put it on the agenda for next time under Old Business, is this agreeable to everyone?  

Senator Barnes:  There is a lot of support documentation that maybe we can make it available on the website too.
Chair Floyd:
Does anyone have any questions for these students?

Senator Fournier:  I’m just curious, what is the Baha’i faith?

Shamsi Modarai:
The Baha’i faith is an independent world religion that promotes the unity of all people and religions

Senator Fournier:   Does the faith believe in some kind of God?
Shamsi Modarai:   Yes, it believes the one is God, the one is Humanity, the one is all religions, and all religions are from God.

Chair Floyd:   Does anyone have any other New Business?

Senator Johanson:
 One announcement, I have information on a bone marrow drive that is happening this Sunday at St. George Antioch Orthodox Church.  If you would like to participate the flyers are on top of the desk.

Chair Floyd:
If nothing else, please stay around to meet the new Provost and mingle. 
Thank you, the meeting is adjourned.

V.
Calendar Questions:

None

VI.
Other Business:

Old business:
None


New business:
Baha’i  Student Campus Association
VII.
Adjournment:
Meeting was adjourned at 5:00.
Respectfully submitted,






Alice Skeens





Tape summary:  Kathy Grabel
Faculty Senate Executive Secretary


Faculty Senate Office Admin. Secretary
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